AUDIT COMMITTEE

FRIDAY 22 JUNE 2007 AT 12.30 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Bell (as substitute for Councillor Weber), Mrs Geddes, Hendry, Lishman, Ms Hunter (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Luckley), Mrs Parsons (as substitute for Councillor Stevenson) and Stothard 

ALSO

PRESENT:
Mr Mark Heap - Relationship Manager and District Auditor


Mr Richard McGahon – Audit Manager


Councillor Mrs Fisher attended as an observer


Councillor Weber observed part of the meeting

AUC.30/07
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN
The Head of Legal Services welcomed all those present to the first meeting of the Audit Committee in the current municipal year.  He indicated that the first item of business was to appoint a Chairman for the Committee for the 2007/08 Municipal Year and sought nominations in respect thereof.

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Mrs Geddes be appointed Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2007/08.

It was then moved and seconded that Councillor Hendry be appointed as Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2007/08.

Following voting thereon, it was – 

AGREED – That Councillor Mrs Geddes be appointed Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2007/08.

Councillor Mrs Geddes thereupon took the Chair.

AUC.31/07
APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN
The Chairman sought nominations with regard to the appointment of a Vice‑Chairman for the Committee.

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Stevenson be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2007/08.

It was then moved and seconded that Councillor Hendry be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2007/08.


Following voting thereon, it was –

AGREED – That Councillor Stevenson be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2007/08.

AUC.32/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Luckley, Stevenson and Weber, and the Director of Legal and Democratic Services. 

AUC.33/07
DECLARATION OF INTEREST
Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.2 – Statement of Accounts 2006/07.  The interest related to the fact that he was a City Council nominee on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association and significant expenditure on housing would be scrutinised as part of that item of business.

AUC.34/07
AUDIT COMMITTEE – DRAFT PROGRAMME OF WORK 2007/08
Pursuant to Minute AUC.23/07, the Director of Corporate Services submitted for Members’ information report CORP.3/07 providing a proposed timetable of meetings and issues to be considered at each meeting.

Mr Steve Tickle, IPF Training, had provided training for Members that morning in the role of the Audit Committee and Final Accounts.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

AUC.35/07
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2006/07
Councillor Hendry, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on this item of business.

The Director of Corporate Services reported that, following a quality review of the draft Statement of Accounts issued recently, it had been necessary to amend certain elements of the 2006/07 Accounts.  The main changes had been made to the Cashflow Statement to ensure that both the 2006/07 and the 2005/06 cashflow statements met the requirements of the 2006 Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP).  It had also been necessary to re-state the comparative figures for 2005/06.

Other changes had been necessary following a review of the Council’s Accounting Policies and the requirement to include a prior period adjustment table to show comparative figures for 2005/06 between the (old) Consolidated Revenue Account and the (new) Income and Expenditure Account.

Those changes had necessitated the re-issuing of the Statement of Accounts for 2006/07, thus ensuring that the version being scrutinised by Members today was the final version which would be presented for approval by full Council on 28 June 2007.

The Chief Accountant presented report CORP.32/07 (amended) enclosing the amended Statement of Accounts 2006/07 drawing attention, in particular, to the Forward; Revenue Expenditure and Financing; Capital Expenditure and Financing; and the Significant Issues contained within the Accounts.  

The Accounts had been prepared in accordance with the outturn reports (submitted at Part C of the Agenda) although, due to the notional entries and technical accounting requirements necessary to comply with the SORP, Members would not be able to see outturn figures within the Income and Expenditure Account.

Members were requested to consider the Statements for recommendation to full Council on 28 June 2007, noting that the Statements would then be subject to audit.

Copies of the Summary of Accounts for 2005/06 had also been circulated, which would inform the production of the 2006/07 summary accounts.

Members then scrutinised in detail the amended Statement of Accounts 2006/07 raising the following questions and observations –

(a) A Member noted that the 2005/06 Summary of Accounts showed that the Council was overdrawn as at 31 March 2006 by the sum of £166,000 and yet she could not see that reflected on the Cash Flow Statement on page 20 of the amended Statement of Accounts 2006/07.  She sought clarification of the position, in particular, details of why the Council was overdrawn and the limit.

In response, the Chief Accountant referred the Member to paragraph 5.42 on page 41 of the amended Statements which detailed increase/decrease in financing and management of liquid resources.   The figure of £166,000 was the amount required to be added to produce the cash flow statement.

The Chief Accountant advised that the current overdraft limit was £500,000 which incurred charges of base rate +1%.  Beyond £500,000 the charge was base rate +7% on excess over £500,000.  Due to notional charges included the bank balance showed an overdrawn position as at 31 March 2007.  A written explanation of the bank position could be provided if Members wished and requested it.

(b) In response to a query regarding grants/awards from outside bodies, the Chief Accountant advised that specific grants to a service were detailed within the Income and Expenditure Account (page 16).  Revenue grant was shown in the gross income column.  Grants were not identified on an individual basis, but it would be possible to provide a breakdown of gross income if required and Members asked that it be provided.

(c) Referring to The Collection Fund (page 42) Members asked why write offs were increasing, whether those also included businesses, and who incurred that cost.  

The Chief Accountant replied that she would need to contact the Head of Revenues and Benefits for details, but the write offs related to Council Tax.  However the increase in bad debts had been relatively minor over the past two years and any increase was a charge on the Collection Fund.

The Director of Corporate Services added that Bad Debt Write Offs for NNDR, Council Tax and Debtors were reported to the Executive on a regular basis.   Write offs above £1,000 required approval of the Executive, with those under that figure being delegated to the Director.

Over a period of time collection rates were good, but there were issues around insolvency and the Council’s approach to its Anti-Poverty Strategy, etc.  Certain businesses did default on business rates, but Officers made every possible effort to recover each debt.

(d) A Member questioned why the NNDR receipts had increased from £2.9m to £8.1m (page 20).

From 2006/07 the Government changed the way grants supporting Local Authority expenditure were allocated.  The Chief Accountant explained that NNDR was a grant which the Council received from central Government.  Across the two grant allocations of Revenue Support Grant and NNDR between 2005/06 and 2006/07, there had been an overall increase of £1m which was reflected in the Statements.

(e) A Member sought clarification of the £25m worth of investments detailed within the Balance Sheet and the prudency of that in view of the property market.

In response, the Chief Accountant said that the £25m was surplus revenue and capital resources available which were invested mainly in Banks and Building Societies, with an amount of £200,000 relating to a National Savings Bond.

The Director reminded Members that the Council had in place an Investment Strategy which was approved on an annual basis and limited the investments which Officers were authorised to make.  The majority of investments were with Building Societies.  No money was invested in property.

(f) In response to a question on the Housing Revenue Account, the Chief Accountant advised that some very minor liabilities remained. There was also a reserve of £488,000 set up for environmental warranties, but there had not been any claims to date.

The Audit Manager drew attention to the 2006 Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP) which had considerably changed the way the Statement of Accounts was presented.   The major change was to bring Local Authority accounting more in line with Company accounting.  The summary Statement of Accounts produced last year would be of assistance in helping the public understand the Accounts.

He stressed that it was important not to underestimate the amount of work which had gone into preparation of the Accounts in the revised format.

Although the Audit Manager had had sight of an earlier draft of the Statement of Accounts, audit would take a view based upon the version formally approved by Council and passed to the Audit Commission.  He considered the fact that the Accounts had changed to be a positive step in moving the process forward.

The formal audit process would commence on 2 July 2007 and a structured series of meetings had been established with Officers to go through the Accounts on a fortnightly basis.

RESOLVED – That the Audit Committee endorse the 2006/07 Statement of Accounts for recommendation to Council, noting that the Statements would then be subject to audit.

AUC.36/07
STATEMENT ON INTERNAL CONTROL 2006/07
The Head of Audit Services presented report CORP.29/07 informing Members of the background and legislation relating to the Statement on Internal Control (SIC). 

The purpose of the SIC process was to provide a continuous review of the effectiveness of the Authority’s internal control and risk management systems, so as to give assurance on their effectiveness and/or to produce a management action plan to address identified weaknesses in either process.  The process of preparing the SIC was intended to add value to the corporate governance and internal control framework of an organisation.

The assurance process for the SIC was based upon information provided by the Corporate Directors following their annual full review of their internal control issues.

The Head of Audit Services drew attention to the Statement on Internal Control for 2006/07 attached at Appendix A to his report.  Members were requested to note and agree the SIC and the current position relating to each of the issues raised for inclusion in the Statement of Accounts which would be presented to Council on 28 June 2007.  Issues arising from the Action Plan would be fed into the Council’s overall Improvement Plan.

RESOLVED – That the Statement on Internal Control for 2006/07 be noted and agreed for inclusion within the Statement of Accounts to be presented to Council on 28 June 2007. 

AUC.37/07
ACTION PLANS – STATEMENT ON INTERNAL CONTROL AND CODE OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE
The Head of Audit Services presented report CORP.27/07 appraising Members of the requirement for the authority to produce Action Plans relating to the Statement on Internal Control and Code of Corporate Governance.

Action Plans covering those areas were attached at Appendices A and B to the report, with changes highlighted in red for ease of reference.

The Head of Audit Services requested that Members note the Action Plans and the current position relating to each of the areas identified.  Issues arising from the Action Plans would be fed into the Council’s overall Improvement Plan.

The Director of Corporate Services added that the new Delivering Good Governance in Local Government Framework was now available and arrangements would be made to review the system in line with the requirements thereof as soon as possible.

A Member asked what form the Business Case in respect of shared ICT services would take.

The Director replied that work on shared services was currently on hold pending the outcome of the Unitary debate.

The Member further questioned the risks to the Council should a decision on Unitary Agenda be delayed.

In response the Director said that clearly there was a balance between putting work on hold and proceeding with work which may not come to fruition.  If a decision was not forthcoming in July 2007, then Senior Management Team would need to take a view.  That would be particularly important since much of the Council’s financial planning was around the shared services agenda.

RESOLVED –  That the Statement on Internal Control and Code of Corporate Governance Action Plans be noted, together with the current position relative to each of the areas identified.

AUC.38/07
DRAFT AUDIT AND INSPECTION PLAN 2007/08
The Relationship Manager and District Auditor presented the draft Audit and Inspection Plan setting out the audit and inspection work proposed to be undertaken for the 2007/08 financial year.   The Plan was based on the Audit Commission’s risk based approach to audit planning and the requirements of Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA), and reflected –

· audit and inspection work specified by the Audit Commission for 2007/08;

· current national risks relevant to local circumstances; and

· local risks and improvement priorities.

The Relationship Manager and District Auditor outlined his responsibilities; areas where inspection activity would be focussed for 2007/08; work to be undertaken under the Code of Audit Practice; and other elements of inspection work around access to services and health inequalities.

Details of the planned audit and inspection fee for 2007/08; specific actions which the City Council could take to reduce its audit and inspection fees and an initial risk assessment matrix were also provided.

Since the audit for 2006/07 had yet to be completed, the audit planning process for 2007/08 (including the risk assessment) would continue as the year progressed, and the information and fees in the Plan would be kept under review and updated as necessary.

Referring to planned outputs – changing organisational cultures and ethical governance surveys, a Member commented that a great deal of work had been done and asked whether a reduction may be seen in that area.

The Audit Manager  replied that the output referred to was in support of work on the Use of Resources and related to two electronic surveys. Those were the simplest way by which audit could assess the Council’s performance and would feed into the future Use of Resources Assessment.

A Member considered that the Council was very good at assessing internal risks.  She was, however, concerned at risks associated to partnership working, especially in situations where the City Council took the lead.

The Audit Manager referred to the Use of Resources report submitted by the Head of Revenues and Benefits to the last meeting of the Committee (CORP.2/07). The Council had started to put in place procedures around monitoring performance on partnerships, but it was also important for the Council to ensure that sufficient resources were in place to undertake that properly.

It was necessary for external Auditors to adopt a cross-cutting approach which would enable a view to be taken on the issues relating to partnership working and how they could be resolved.

The Relationship Manager and District Auditor added that the issue would be looked at as part of the work on Direction of Travel.

Referring to section 10 (specific actions Carlisle City Council could take to reduce its audit and inspection fees) – bullet point 4 (continue to improve the provision of any information requested within agreed timescales), a Member sought an assurance that that aspect would work both ways and that the Auditors would also provide the Council with information in a timely manner.

In response, the Audit Manager acknowledged that it was a two way process and that both sides would need to play their part.  Planned meetings had been set up with Officers to try and ensure that timescales were adhered to.  He undertook to keep the Council informed.

RESOLVED – That the content of the Draft Audit and Inspection Plan 2007/08 be noted.

AUC.39/07
AUDIT SERVICES PROGRESS REPORT
The Head of Audit Services presented report CORP.26/07 summarising the work carried out by Audit Services since the previous report to Committee on 18 April 2007.

The final report on 2006/07 audit of Land Charges was appended to the report.  There were no outstanding issues from the follow-up reviews for Carlisle Leisure (Client), Communications and Performance Indicators, nor were there any other emerging issues relating to the Statement of Internal Control which required to be brought to Members’ attention.

In response to a Member’s question the Head of Audit Services indicated that he would need to look into the risk associated with a potential drop in property sales due to the introduction of HIPs.

The Head of Legal Services advised that HIPs had not been introduced and therefore the impact was unknown.  Officers were aware of the potential risk and would monitor that.

Members congratulated the Audit Manager for what was a superb report.

RESOLVED – That report CORP.26/07 be accepted and received.

AUC.40/07
AUDIT SERVICES OUT-TURN REPORT 2006-07 AND REVIEW OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF AUDIT SERVICES
The Head of Audit Services presented report CORP.23/07 summarising the work carried out by Audit Services for the year 2006/07.

At their meeting on 23 January 2007 Members had agreed that, in order to meet the requirements of the Accounts and Audit (Amendment)(England) Regulations 2006 relating to the effectiveness of Audit Services, they would rely on the completion of the checklist provided in the CIPFA Code of Practice for Internal Audit in Local Government in the United Kingdom, a copy of which was appended to the report.

Members were requested to receive the report, to note progress made against the Strategic Plan and to note and agree the information relating to the effectiveness of Audit Services.

The Audit Manager referred to reference 2.6.1 concerning Declarations of Interest.  External auditors were required to sign an independence certificate and he suggested a similar course of action may be useful for all internal audit staff.

He further drew attention to reference 10.2.6 – does the reporting process include details of circulation of that particular audit report?  He considered doing so in advance to be a good idea.  Audit reports were not always bad and good news should be celebrated so that the message got through to audit staff. Such action would also serve to raise the profile of internal audit.

The Director of Corporate Services said that adopting those suggestions would not be a problem.

RESOLVED – (1) That report CORP.23/07 be received. 

(2) That progress made against the Strategic Plan be noted and the information relating to the effectiveness of Audit Services agreed.

AUC.41/07
UPDATE ON FINANCIAL PROCEDURE RULES AND CONTRACT PROCEDURE RULES
The Head of Audit Services presented report CORP.28/07 appraising Members of proposed changes to the Financial Procedure Rules and Contract Procedure Rules.

Members were requested to note and approve the proposed changes to the Financial Procedure Rules and Contract Procedure Rules and to forward the report to Council for consideration and approval.

Referring to section 2.3.4 – proposed limits – a Member asked whether those would be index linked in future.

In response, the Director of Corporate Services commented that she would suggest that index linking was also approved by Council.

Referring to current key decision/virement limits Members questioned whether the City Council was too cautious when compared to other Local Authorities.

The Director replied that no national standard was in place in that regard.  She was comfortable with the position as recommended and the matter could, if necessary, be revisited in future.

In response to a query on the proposed addition to paragraph 2.2.2, the Director said that the wording thereof was unclear as it stood at present and she wished to ensure that the position was clear for the avoidance of doubt.

RESOLVED – That the proposed changes to the Financial Procedure Rules and Contract Procedure Rules, as detailed within report CORP.28/07, be noted, subject to the inclusion of the issue of index linking highlighted above; and the report be forwarded to the City Council for consideration and approval.

AUC.42/07
3 YEAR FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT IMPROVEMENT PLAN
The Director of Corporate Services presented report CORP.31/07 detailing progress made in delivering the outcomes as set out in the 3 Year Financial Management Improvement Plan since 23 January 2007.

Members were recommended to note and comment on the progress made in delivering the 3 Year Financial Management Improvement Plan; and agree that for future monitoring purposes the ‘more relevant’ Use of Resources Action Plan noted by the Audit Committee on 18 April 2007 be re‑branded as the Financial Management Improvement Plan for the reasons set out in section 3 of the report.

A Member again expressed concern that, with the current uncertainty as to the future of local government in Cumbria, it would be very difficult to recruit experienced practitioners.  He questioned how long such matters could be delayed.

The Director reiterated her previous advice that Senior Management Team would need to come to a view and, if a delay did arise, the risks associated with each area would have to be assessed.

The Deputy Chief Executive was concerned at the Council’s ability to retain key staff, which could result in a loss of capacity to undertake work.  He considered that there was a strong argument for continuing with work sooner rather than later.  Failure to do so could affect the Council’s CPA assessment.

Referring to references 1.7 (ensure complex partnership risks are considered and actively managed) and 2.12 (develop new Business Continuity Plan that is implemented promptly and reviewed regularly) a Member asked whether the indicative timescales were realistic.

In response, the Director advised that partnership arrangements would be considered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee in September 2007.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress made in delivering the 3 Year Financial Management Improvement Plan as set out in Appendix 1 to report CORP.31/07 be noted.

(2) That it be agreed that for future monitoring purposes the ‘more relevant’ Use of Resources Action Plan noted by the Audit Committee on 18 April 2007 be re‑branded as the Financial Management Improvement Plan for the reasons detailed at 3 of the report.

AUC.43/07
REPORTS FOR INFORMATION

The Committee received the following reports –

(a) Provisional General Fund Revenue Outturn 2006/07
The Director of Corporate Services submitted report CORP.15/07 summarising the 2006/07 provisional out-turn for the General Fund Revenue Services, which had been considered by the Executive on 11 June 2007 and the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 14 June 2007.

The Executive had decided:

“1.  That the Executive notes the net underspend as at 31 March 2007 of £2,387,863 (£1,308,523 excluding the effects of funding allocations).

2.  That in consideration of the carry forward requests and net overspend the Executive are minded that:

(a) the shortfall in income be addressed by recommending to Council that these be taken out of balances; and

(b) that the Director report to the Executive on 25 June 2007 on the likely overall cost of the Tesco Public Inquiry, at which point this could be addressed by recommending to Council that a supplementary estimate be approved;

3.  That the Executive notes the re-profiling of the carry forward requests of £1,553,500 which if all approved would result in a net underspend of £834,363 (and overspend position of £244,977 excluding funding allocations).

4.  That the Executive recommends to Council the use of the CTS reserve to offset ex-Direct Services Organisation trading activities totalling £100,000.

5.  That the report be referred to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 14 June 2007 and the Executive would welcome comments from that Committee to its meeting on 25 June 2007.”

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had decided that future reports should include information identified in points (iv) and (v) of Minute CROS.60/07(a), but otherwise the Executive be advised that the Committee was content with the explanations provided in response to issues raised. 

(b) Provisional Capital Outturn 2006/07 and Revised Capital Programme 2007/08
The Director of Corporate Services submitted report CORP.16/07 summarising the 2006/07 provisional out-turn for the Council’s Capital Programme and providing details of the revised Capital Programme for 2007/08.   The matter had been considered by the Executive on 11 June 2007 and the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 14 June 2007.

The decision of the Executive in response to the report was:

“1.  That the Executive notes the 2006/07 outturn, as detailed in Appendix A.

2.  That the Executive agrees the revised Capital Programme for 2007/08, as detailed in Appendix B, for recommendation to Council on 28 June 2007.

3.  That the Executive notes that the information contained in report CORP.16/07 was provisional and was subject to the formal audit process.”

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had decided:

“That the need for better Budget profiling to prevent and minimise slippage be recommended to the Executive, along with the Committee’s concerns on the VAT limit issue and the view that where possible relevant work should be done in‑house to mitigate the risk of the 5% limit being exceeded.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

[The meeting ended at 1.35 pm]

